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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, September 9, 2011
Thank you Mr. Chairman . . . And let me congratulate you on your first Board meeting as Chair.  I also add my words of welcome to everyone for the first University System of Maryland (USM) Board of Regents meeting of the new academic year.  I especially want to welcome our new regents— Dave Kinkopf and Collin Wojciechowski —to their first “official” board meeting.  On behalf of the presidents and the entire USM family, let me express our appreciation to you for your willingness to serve.
And, of course, let me once again thank and congratulate the winners of the Regents Staff Awards.  These men and women truly represent the excellence, professionalism, and commitment that can be found throughout the USM.  

Those qualities were certainly on display in recent weeks as USM institutions dealt with the effects of a significant earthquake as well as Hurricane Irene.  I want to commend everyone involved in the emergency preparation and response.

I am also pleased to note that Regent Tom McMillen has been named Inaugural Board Chair of the National Foundation on Fitness, Sports and Nutrition, which was launched earlier this year by Secretary of Health and Human Services Kathleen Sebelius.  The Foundation will work collaboratively with the President's Council on Fitness, Sports and Nutrition and seek to secure funding and other resource contributions that support the Council in helping all Americans get active, play sports and eat healthier.
I have also been tapped to serve as Chairman of the Business-Higher Education Forum as well as a member of the 21st-Century Commission on the Future of Community Colleges by the American Association of Community Colleges (AACC).  In these positions I will no doubt be calling upon some of you for insight and expertise.

We have a full agenda, so I will keep my report brief.  I begin with a few noteworthy highlights, starting with our “host” today, the University of Maryland University College (UMUC), which continues to advance under the leadership of Susan Aldridge.  
Summer is generally a “down time” in higher education, but this past summer saw significant news from UMUC:

· Through a Carnegie Corporation grant, UMUC is working with Carnegie Mellon's Open Learning Initiative (OLI) team and Prince George's Community College to redesign three courses in order to improve student success and graduation rates.
· UMUC announced that beginning this fall it will offer a One-Year MBA program, available completely online.
· UMUC introduced two new scholarships for cybersecurity majors 
· And, perhaps most impressive of all, “The Campaign for UMUC: Building a Legacy of Educational Opportunities,” announced that it surpassed its fundraising goal of $26 million. 
This past summer also brought some impressive rankings news for USM institutions:
· In the Forbes Top 100 Best Buy Colleges:
· University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) & Towson University (TU)
· In The Princeton Review 2011 “Best Value Colleges”
· UMCP, University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) & Salisbury University (SU)
· U.S. News & World Report Best Graduate Schools:
· UMCP and the University of Maryland, Baltimore both earn numerous top-50 rankings.
· And in Diverse: Issues in Higher Education graduate and undergraduate rankings:

· more than half of our degree-granting institutions are highlighted.
Also this past summer, Bowie State University (BSU) held its third six-week Pre-College Science Scholars Academy, providing free science and math courses to nearly 70 high school students from around Prince George’s County.  The program, funded by a $12.4 million grant from the National Science Foundation, is designed to increase participation by minority and other underrepresented groups in science and science teaching.  It also gives them the chance to sample college life while living on campus Monday through Friday.

Of course, the summer ushered in some sadder news as well:

David Warner, executive director of the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH) accepted a job as Hagerstown Community College's new vice president of academic affairs. David had been the only executive director USMH has ever known and, working with the USM office, FSU, and the local community, helped to build a premier regional higher education center in Hagerstown.  Faculty member John Stoothoff was named interim executive director effective July 25, and we are in the process of establishing a formal search for a new executive director. 

In other “search” news . . . the Towson and University of Maryland Eastern Shore search committees are continuing their work and making significant progress.  I am pleased to note that the new presidents will take the helm of increasingly dynamic institutions.

Just last month Orlan had the honor of attending the ribbon cutting at Towson’s wonderful new College of Liberal Arts Building.  In addition, Towson has announced that its capital campaign—“Growing a University”—has exceeded its goal and concluded a seven-year effort to raise $50 million for student scholarships, academic programs and community outreach.
The University of Maryland Eastern Shore—which is embarking on its 125th academic year—is adding three new science degrees to its roster of academic programs. And the institution’s six-decade-old former dormitory which is now home to a pharmacy school, was just awarded the United States Green Building Council’s Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design Gold certification.  It is one of the few certified projects on Maryland's Eastern Shore to achieve this recognition.

In other “green” news, Dr. Jamal Uddin, Director of the Coppin State University (CSU) Nanotechnology Research Center, won a “2011 Innovator of the Year Award” from The Daily Record for the creation of a simulated solar energy cell that is being hailed as “the most efficient in the world.”  
Frostburg State University (FSU) was recognized for its commitment to sustainability and environmental education with a Second Nature’s Annual Award for Institutional Excellence in Climate Leadership at the American College & University Presidents’ Climate Commitment (ACUPCC) Fifth Annual Summit. In addition, as part of its commitment to sustainability, FSU has successfully registered to participate in the Sustainability Tracking, Assessment & Rating System(STARS), a rating system for sustainability in higher education. 

As you know, this Sunday marks the 10-year anniversary of the terrorist attacks of 9-11.  Beginning Tuesday, September 13th, and continuing throughout the fall semester, the University of Baltimore (UB) will commemorate the 10 years that have passed with a series of events, “Ten Years Later: The World 9/11 Made.” Among these offerings will be a course in the university’s Helen P. Denit Honors Program, as well as several events sponsored by the Denit Honors Program and the UB Office of the Provost.
The University of Maryland Center for Health and Homeland Security at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB) will also be active as we observe the 10th anniversary of the September 11th attacks.  The center was also a vital source of analysis and expertise on both the East Coast earthquake and Hurricane Irene.  Also at UMB, Dr. Nancy Staggers, a pioneer in the field of nursing informatics who holds a master's degree and a PhD from the School of Nursing, has announced a $1 million bequest to the SON, the third gift of $1 million from an alumna in the school's history.

In addition, four USM institutions—UMB, BSU, CSU, and SU—are partnering through a national Susan G. Komen Foundation grant to help nursing students and health professionals better prevent, detect and treat breast cancer.  SU has selected its first Komen scholar-in-residence, who this year will expand breast cancer-specific content in undergraduate and graduate nursing curricula.  SU also joins UMES as recipients of four-year Race-to-the-Top grants.

UMBC was recently chosen to administer a new NASA research center focused on studying space weather and the impact it can have on human activities. The Goddard Planetary Heliophysics Institute (GPHI) will operate under a five-year, $10 million cooperative agreement and enable university researchers to collaborate with scientists at NASA’s Goddard Space Flight Center.  In addition, in The Chronicle of Higher Education’s annual workplace survey, UMBC was again named one of the nation’s best colleges to work for. In particular, the university was lauded for its collaborative governance; respect and appreciation for faculty and staff; tenure clarity and process.

With a $27.5 million award from the National Science Foundation, UMCP will create a national synthesis center in Annapolis. The National Socio-Environmental Synthesis Center, known as SESYNC, will be the newest in a series of synthesis centers--centers that bring together and meld research from many disciplines of science--funded by NSF over the last 15 years. As home to research on such issues as water availability, sustainable food production, and the interaction between human activities and ecosystem health, this will be the first such center to integrate the natural sciences and social sciences.  CSU and the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) will collaborate as partner institutions as well.

And, in addition to the rankings mentioned earlier, UMCP was named a “Top 20 Green School” in Sierra magazine's fifth annual ranking of universities and colleges with the greatest commitment to sustainability and learning about it outside the classroom.  AND UMCP once again placed among the world's top universities with a rating of 38th in the 2011 Academic Ranking of World Universities.

The Universities at Shady Grove (USG) opens the new academic year with three new degree programs, with UMCP bringing its Master of Information Management and Master's Certification Program in Physical Education and UMBC launching its Management of Aging Services program there.
As you know, we have a strong partner in our higher education efforts in Governor Martin O’Malley, who recently appointed Danette Howard as Interim Secretary for Higher Education.  I had the chance to meet with Dr. Howard recently and am confident she will build upon the administration’s impressive higher education efforts.  I am also pleased to note that The Data Quality Campaign named Governor O’Malley as its 2010 State Policymaker Award winner for the Maryland Longitudinal Data System Center.  The USM was proud to work with the governor in this effort to expand the state’s collection of education data.

To update you on some on-going items . . . . 

The UMCP / UMB Merger Study is proceeding as required by the General Assembly.  Two public hearings have been set for next month:  October 21st at UMB and October 28th at UMCP.  The Board will submit a study examining the advantages and disadvantages of such a merger by December 15, 2011.

We are at the earliest stages of working with leaders in Annapolis on the USM’s budget for Fiscal Year 2013.  I will, of course, keep you informed as our efforts move forward.  Obviously, we will continue to link the budget to the elements of our new Strategic Plan.  Implementation of the plan is continuing throughout the USM, with a progress report being generated later this year to provide the most up-to-date information. In addition, on September 27th, I will be discussing the plan at an event sponsored by the Greater Baltimore Committee as part of our continuing efforts to engage the business community and other statewide leaders as partners—and advocates—in the plan’s implementation
There are also a few other upcoming events I want to bring to your attention:

Later this month—Monday, September 19th—UMUC will host the Langenberg Lecture and MADE-CLEAR Summit.  Don Boesch, USM’s vice chancellor for environmental sustainability and president of UMCES, will take a lead role in the summit, addressing the critical sustainability issues.  I look forward to seeing many of you there.
On Tuesday, September 27th at UMCP, I will once again be presenting the Frederick Douglass Award, established by the board to honor individuals who have displayed an extraordinary and active commitment to the ideals of freedom, equality, justice, and opportunity exemplified in the life of Frederick Douglass.  This year we posthumously honor Dr. Ronald Walters, civil rights leader, respected professor, and distinguished scholar, known for his insights on African-American politics throught.  I encourage you to attend what I’m sure will be a moving tribute.
On Saturday, November 12th, CSU will host our next Way-2-Go-Maryland event, the USM’s information campaign, which aims to put more Maryland middle-school students on the path to college.  I know just about every institution sends representatives to take part in the college fair component of the Way-2-Go events.  I thank you all for your support of this important effort.
Lastly, I must end my report on a somber note.  Many of you joined me yesterday at the memorial service for John Toll, the USM’s founding chancellor.  And while Johnny will certainly be greatly missed by his family, friends, and colleagues in higher education, yesterday’s service underscored that his truly was a life well lived, with a proud legacy of accomplishment that touched countless others over the years.

Mr. Chairman . . . . this ends my report.

